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Another year gone.  Another year older, but most of us can’t wait for April and the start of another campaign.  But how many members will avail of the monthly meetings to catch up on any new developments?  You’ll be sick of this message by the time you’ve read your editor’s & secretary’s pieces as well but, for example, how many will attend training sessions so ably produced by Keith & his team?
I believe that although we may like to think we are experts in the Laws, we learn something new each time we meet to discuss the Laws.  Make 2009 the year you fully support the Association, starting with the quiz on the Laws at our January meeting.

I hope that all of you, and that includes our Vice-Presidents, have had a joyous Christmas & hopefully a good New Year.  My wish for everyone would be a continued year of good health & fortune.
To each & every reader of THE FOLLOW-ON, “Have a good one!”

Your friend

Joe
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Hi all.  Hope you’ve all been having a lovely Christmastide & are looking forward to a happy New Year!  I know it still seems a long way to go until we’re off on another season but be advised it will creep up on us with unexpected haste, so “prepare ye the way!”  There are plenty of opportunities to do so – attend meetings, conferences, winter training classes, reading the Bible [Tom Smith], not forgetting competition regulations [including the changes!].  Come on now.  We’re supposed to be an Association, meeting together exchanging opinions & experiences – off the couches!  I haven’t seen some members at a meeting since I started umpiring [I’m serious!] & some that I did less & less.  Even on these dark evenings [when I know it’s easy to stay in the warmth & comfort in front of another repeat on TV], I’m reminded of something I read that was once said by Gilbert ‘The Croucher’ Jessop of Gloucestershire & England:  “To us cricket had no season.  Any old time and any old place was good enough.  Some of our most exciting matches were played after darkness had set in, played in an underground passage with a candle at one end, another behind the bowler, and one in the middle of the pitch.  I’m not sure that this was not the most difficult wicket upon which I have ever played.”                                          

Alan
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Hi you lot out there.  Let me state immediately that your Hon Secretary doesn’t know she wrote this column! I did it on her behalf.  She had contacted me with some pieces of information for inclusion in this edition of THE FOLLOW-ON & I thought, “Why should I claim the credit for passing it on?”  So here’s a new feature for you – “YOUR SECRETARY SPEAKS”.  I’ll not hold her to a compulsory monthly entry [at least not until next month!] but when she speaks you’d better listen!  She was a hard taskmaster at our very pleasant Christmas Quiz which was won by the old people [names with-held for legal reasons!]  So, here goes.  Just imagine she’s writing this.                                        PAGE ONE
1) First of all, a heartfelt big THANKYOU to all of our VPs [current list below] who have so kindly and generously made donations to NIACUS coffers.  We value this support greatly and have been recently delighted with the increasing numbers of VPs at our monthly meetings & their interesting input. [Perhaps some missing umpires should take note – blame this bit in brackets on me not Judith! Ed.]
  ! AND HERE THEY ARE !


	Beattie Arlow
Stan Bennett
John Boomer

William Boyd

Billy Boyd

John Caldwell

Ian Callender
Ted Cooke
Mike Dixon

Rab Dunn

Tom Gardiner

Ian Gourley

Sammy Haire

Roy Harrison

Herbie Hawthorne

Sheila Hill

Richard Johnson

Ian Johnston

Brian Johnston

Les Jones
Mella Keegan
John Kerstens

Bernard Langford

John Law

Alfie Linehan
Scott McAlpin

	Harold McCammon
Billy McCormick

Harold McCrory

David McCullough

Bob McFetridge

Basil McNamee

Bryan Milford

Maurice Moore

Dawson Moreland

Raymond Moreland
Jim Morrow
Stuart Pollock

Michael Rea

Pat Rogan

Carson Rose

Dixon Rose

Billy Ross

Derek Scott

Wallace Shannon

Ian Shields

Andrew Stevens

Barrie Stuart-King
Peter Thew
Leslie Thompson

Cecil Walker

Brian Walsh

Noel Williamson


2) REMINDER:  to all Umpires – don’t forget that in order to maintain your grading you need to attend one annual conference every three years.  As you will read later, NIACUS is hosting this year’s conference & so there is less excuse for not being there & particularly if you haven’t been at the last two!

3) Your Committee would like all members to attend monthly meetings & winter training which are important and very useful opportunities to refresh your skills which can go rusty out of season.  Among the topics to be covered will be Duckworth/Lewis – now applicable in Section 2 & Challenge Cup - & training on dealing with/handling common faults. [e.g. “The umpire asks me to tell you that he is very sorry, but he felt his arm going up and couldn’t stop it.” Indian official to Mike Brearly.]
4) Lastly, a reminder that the Leinster Association’s dinner is at the Russell Court Hotel, Dublin Fri 30th January when the guest speaker will be Bill Frindal who will also be running an afternoon workshop on the Sunday afternoon.  Anyone interested in either or both should contact any member of the Committee [preferably Joe or Judith] a.s.a.p.

Alan [pp [for the moment!] Judith]
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PS:  “Bill Frindal has done a bit of mental arithmetic with a calculator. [JOHN ARLOTT]
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A Waugh, Editor, 2 Bramble Avenue, 
Newtownabbey, BT37 0XL

waugh_alan@hotmail.com


“There is no talk that is as good as cricket talk, when memory sharpens . . . and the old happy days of burned out Junes revive . . .”
Andrew Lang – Writer
BUT NO-ONE’S DOIN’ ANY TALKIN’ OR WRITIN’ SO          THERE AIN’T NO POST BOX!!  COME ON! SHIFT YERSELVES!!  
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Week ending June 13
Cup cricket again on Saturday and with North Down likely to be on the agenda for at least two Saturdays this month I ignored their game with Instonians and went to Carrick for the visit of Civil Service North. It proved a good choice because it turned into a low-scoring thriller. Not that anyone envisaged such an outcome at tea with Carrick bowled out for 143 - Andrew Cowden top scoring with 34 and Regan West taking four wickets. But when CSN were reduced to 35 for three in reply it was game on and it looked to be game over when Cowden took four wickets in eight balls and the visitors were 106 for eight. But West was still there and although he showed much more faith in his last two partners than was necessary, he was 70 not out when the favourites won by one wicket. It still wasn’t the closest tie of the round. At Comber the match of the round was just that; it ended in a tie but it means I’ll get to the replay. 
Next day followed CSN back to Stormont for their Ulster Cup match with Glendermott and this time they were on the losing side of another thriller, by one run! Regan West was again there at the end; he needed 17 off the last over but could only manage 15. 
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On Tuesday I took in the Schools Cup semi final between Bangor Grammar and Sullivan Upper at Upritchard Park and a fairly comfortable win for the home side with a half century for Andrew Nixon seeing them home by six wickets with almost two overs to spare. 
Photo: © John Boomer                                                             PAGE TWO
Every sympathy for the umpires in Schools Cup games. Not only do they have to keep a note of who bowls every over but they must work out how long they have been off before allowing them to bowl again! The responsibility may lie with the captain but at this level it seems an unnecessary burden for amateur officials who have more than enough to cope with.

Week ending June 20
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To Comber on Saturday for the Irish cup tie between North Down and Limavady. The clash between the NCU (league and) cup holders and the North West cup holders however proved a non-event as the visitors romped to a 65 runs win, North Down’s first defeat of the season. At least the game reached its natural conclusion which is more than could be said for the events at Shaw’s Bridge. Just 6.3 overs had been bowled when Paddy O’Hara and his colleague from Bristol had seen enough, the pitch too dangerous for the game to continue. A replay was ordered in Dublin on Friday week.

Back to league action on Sunday and a game that proves you never know what you are going to get when you turn up. Who would have predicted Carrick’s first wicket putting on 256 and, even more amazingly Andrew Cowden outscoring Barry Cooper - and it wasn’t even close 161 to 106 and Cowden got to his 100 two overs quicker!

Ulster Schools replay on Monday at Osborne Park between RBAI and Foyle and although there wasn’t the excitement of last week’s tie, those present saw one of the innings of the summer by James Shannon. The Ireland under 19 player scored 159 from just 112 balls. He didn’t have to wait long to follow-up because he was in action again on Tuesday for Ulster Schools against MCC but rain cut short his innings here, 19 not out.
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I promise I was not stalking Shannon but I saw him again at Moylena on Thursday for the Schools Cup final against Bangor Grammar. It was not a good day for James - he was due one! - winning the toss, choosing to bat and then holing out to long on for just two as RBAI were bowled out, on a poor pitch, for 92.  
Photo: © J McCurry  
Bangor lost six wickets in reply but were deserved winners.
The busiest week of the season so far - there are a few more to come! - ended at Carrick on Friday with the annual Ireland Under 19s v MCC and I ended up scoring the last 20 overs as  the Irish boys got to within six runs of victory before they lost their last wicket on another ‘road’ at Middle Road. 570 runs were scored in the day.
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Week ending June 27
Early start on Saturday to surprise Cecil Walker at Lisburn. The ‘godfather’ of Wallace Park thought he was coming to a captains day, instead all his many friends were assembled      Photo: © George Browne as the Cecil Walker Pavilion was named. 
With the TCH cup quarter final replay at Osborne Park rained off, I stayed on to take in the Lisburn-Cliftonville league game and was rewarded with 37 overs, substantially more than any other NCU ground managed. But it all counted for nought as the rain returned before tea and stayed.

Sunday was an even bigger washout and the Twenty20 group games were put back to July 6, so another date for finals day will be needed.

I let the train take the strain on Monday as I headed to Dublin for the three-day game between Ireland A and Bangladesh A at College Park. The action, however, was overshadowed by the death on Tuesday of John Wright. Many words have been written about whom I consider to be the man who helped put Irish cricket on the world map. His influence was, literally, worldwide and I considered him a friend, first and foremost. I did not even have to think about going home from Dublin on Wednesday and returning on Friday for his funeral where he received a wonderful send-off.  I am not the only one who will miss him badly.

Back at College Park, the ground staff recovered well after a bad start. At the official start time of 11am on the first day two bags of stumps were lying on the crease nearest the pavilion. The groundsman expected Trevor Magee and Alan Neill to put the stumps in by themselves. “This is an international”, said Trevor. “Put them in before we go out”. Always nice to show who’s boss and, to be fair, there was not another problem in a difficult three days.
Drove back from the funeral on Friday to Eglinton for Ireland’s first official Twenty20 game, against Bangladesh A. They made a winning start and with six players to be added to the squad for the World T20 qualifiers in Belfast in August the team should be confident of reaching next year’s finals in England.

Week ending July 4
With the Challenge cup quarter finals still unresolved, only one semi final could go ahead on Saturday so it was to Belmont for a repeat of the 2006 final between CIYMS and Waringstown. After The Villagers totalled 247 for three, thanks to a century from Kyle McCallan and 86 from Johnny Bushe, his highest score in senior cricket, the result was never in doubt but the time of the conclusion was. It did not finish until Monday night, which could have given Waringstown problems because McCallan and Gary Kidd both flew out with the Ireland team on Monday lunchtime for the ODIs in Scotland.                                       
PAGE THREE
However, they managed to get 27 overs in on Saturday night, the two slow bowlers got in all but four of their overs and the captain, Simon Harrison ensured victory when he took a five-for on the resumption as Waringstown won by 81 runs. And Mark Hawthorne left the ground with two days left to enjoy being a single man!

Before the ODIs, Ireland had a 50 overs warm-up against Bangladesh A at Bangor. Again the gulf in class was evident with the tourists managing just 110 for nine in their 44 overs innings and Ireland, with a more than hint of complacency, lost five wickets in winning the match in 28 overs. 

What happened on Tuesday July 1 was nothing short of embarrassing, but entirely predictable. Although New Zealand, the third best one-day team in the world were the opposition in the first match of the tri-series in Aberdeen, Eoin Morgan, Niall O’Brien and William Porterfield all chose to play for their county, Kevin O’Brien and Alex Cusack were injured and Andrew White was unavailable! The Kiwis were at full strength and duly scored 402 for two in their 50 overs and then bowled out Ireland for 112, Peter Connell top scoring from No 10 with 22 not out.

Next day, with the effects of such a hammering having failed to wear off, they also lost to Scotland by five wickets, despite 54 from Ryan Haire, back in an Ireland team for the first time in eight years. 
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Ian


by
THE INSTRUCTOR
Wicket-Keepers
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The wicket-keeper is the one member of the fielding side with whom umpires have the greatest ‘contact’. The bowler’s end umpire will always have the ’keeper in his general line of vision, as he focuses on the striker receiving each delivery, and often the instinctive movement of the ‘glove-man’ will give a clear indication of the path of the ball after pitching. This can be particularly useful when there is an appeal for LBW and his movement suggests that the ball is going down the leg side. The wicket-keeper is in the next best position to the umpire at the bowler’s end to ‘judge’ an LBW, but often some of the vital aspects that the umpire must consider are obscured from the ’keeper’s view by the striker. However, this fact rarely stops him appealing. 
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Most appeals for LBW, catches, run out at the striker’s end, and stumped are led by the wicket-keeper. He is often the most voluble member of the fielding side, whether he is encouraging his colleagues in the field to maximum effort or ‘abusing’ the batsmen. Umpires have a responsibility to ensure that any such comments are within the ‘Spirit of the Game’ and, in particular, that any remarks made do not constitute a deliberate attempt to distract the striker. This situation is more likely to occur when the keeper is standing up to the wicket and the umpire at the striker’s end can often assist his colleague by detecting any ‘verbal conflict’ between ‘keeper and striker. 

[image: image43.wmf][image: image44.wmf]Whenever the wicket-keeper is standing up to the wicket, usually for a slow or medium paced bowler, it is good umpiring technique for the ‘square-leg’ umpire to move in a few paces closer to the pitch so that he can see and hear more clearly what is going on. He must be sure that the ’keeper’s gloves, and every part of his person and equipment, remain completely behind the back edge of the stumps. Law 40 requires this situation to exist from the moment the ball comes into play until it touches the bat or person of the striker or passes the wicket at the striker’s end, or until the striker attempts to run. If the wicket-keeper contravenes this Law by ‘encroaching’, the striker’s end umpire must call and signal “No Ball” as soon as possible after the delivery of the ball.
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Occasionally, a situation arises when verbal exchanges occur during the over, perhaps as a result of the batsman playing a streaky stroke or playing at, and missing, a few deliveries. If the batsman concerned finishes up at the non-striker’s end at the end of the over, the umpire at the bowler’s end would be well advised to stay put before moving to square leg, as the wicket-keeper changes ends. His very presence may prevent the ‘war of words’ continuing, perhaps with the bowler adding his opinion, or at least, the ‘guardian of the Law’ will be close enough to hear the details of the repartee. A quiet word is often sufficient to cool the situation with a simple request for the ‘combatants’ to get on with the game. If, however, the ‘fracas’ persists, then, together with his colleague, the umpire must ‘go official’ and involve the fielding captain. 
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It would be wrong to suggest that the wicket-keeper is always the ‘villain of the piece’. Like the umpires and the scorers, he is potentially involved in every ball of the innings and, consequently he must concentrate more than any one else on the fielding side. He is due the respect of the umpires and they should always express their thanks
                                                                               PAGE FOUR 
when he assists them in their simple basic routines, for example, picking the bails off the ground and handing them to the umpire, or ‘re-building’ the wicket when it has been put down.  All umpires must be familiar with the details of Law 40 in regard to the gloves and equipment, unique to the ‘keeper as a member of the fielding side. If the ‘keeper discards a glove in pursuit of the ball and another fielder picks it up and subsequently catches the ball in the ‘gloved’ hand, it constitutes illegal fielding, leading to the award of penalty runs to the batting side, and, of course, the reporting procedure for the umpires. If the wicket-keeper changes his position significantly after the ball comes into play, but before the striker receives it, either umpire should immediately call and signal “Dead Ball” and, if the ball is delivered by the bowler, it does not count as a ball in the over.

[image: image48.wmf]Appeals from the wicket-keeper, as from any other member of the fielding side, should never be judged on their volume or on their frequency, the ‘law of averages’ does not apply. Nor should a decision be turned just because there have been several appeals off previous deliveries. Each appeal must be adjudicated separately on its merits and the ‘correct’ decision, as the umpire sees it, given after due consideration of all the evidence available. When in doubt – Not Out!

The Instructor

Photographs of Premier League Wicket-Keepers © John Boomer
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I know it is the middle of the winter and everyone has been Christmas shopping but

LET`S THINK L.B.W.
 

1. A delivery hits the striker’s front pad which is just outside the line of the off stump.   You are quite certain that the ball would have gone on to hit the wicket.   Give all the reasons why, nevertheless, you would give the striker not out LBW.

2. A right arm over the wicket bowler pitches the ball outside the line of the off stump.   The ball hits the striker’s pad.  What are the facts of which the umpire must be certain, in order to be able to give the striker out LBW on appeal?
 

The Editor has been swamped [well, maybe ‘swamped’ is the wrong word] with replies to the monthly puzzler.  Let’s see if this month we can exceed the 50 mark [let’s try 10 for starters] for the first time.  As ever, the first all correct answer drawn from the hat will receive a prize – this time a magnum of Champagne, from his fast diminishing cellar stock [unless it has diminished faster than anticipated].
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Remember the Questions?
1. The following offences lead eventually to the bowler being suspended.  In each case state how many warnings are to be issued before this stage is reached:
a) Dangerous and unfair bowling;
b) Time wasting by the fielding side during an over;
c) Bowler running on the protected area after delivering the    ball;                                                           

d) Deliberate bowling of high full pitches.

 

2. As the bowler turns away at the end of his follow through, you consider that he has dug his heel into the ground unnecessarily sharply.  When the ball is dead you see that he has made a significant scar on the pitch in line with the striker’s off stump and some 10 feet in front of the wicket at the bowler’s end.  State in full the action which you would take.

 
The Answers!
1
[a] 2 warnings;

[b] 1 warning;


[c] 2 warnings;

[d] no warning.
2 When the ball is dead, caution the bowler for running on the protected area, (as indicated by the position of the scar).   In addition, warn the captain, since this “fielder” has also caused avoidable damage to the pitch.  Indicate that this is a first and final warning.  Inform your colleague and the batsmen that this caution and this warning have been given.

[How many of you remembered that you had to do both of these things??] 
The Puzzler
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SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 21ST   at The Pavilion Complex, Stormont is a must for all your new 2009 diaries.  It marks the date of the first annual workshop, seminar & conference under the auspices of our newly created all-Ireland umbrella association [ICUSA] following the demise of ACU&S last year.                                              PAGE FIVE
As this year’s event is being hosted by ourselves in NIACUS, it is even more imperative that we all make an effort to attend & make an active contribution to what promises to be a worthwhile, entertaining & instructional get-together.  A full agenda for the day will be available in the next issue of THE FOLLOW-ON.
In order to facilitate catering & administrative arrangements it is preferable to book your place for the day & give notice of your intention to attend – not just turn up though we will turn no-one away!  To this end, please contact Judith or any other member of the Committee on/at or before the NIACUS meeting immediately prior to the Conference on 9th February.
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SUPPLIERS OF SUPERIOR UMPIRES’ CLOTHING
Sam Alexander is able to provide a selection of high quality umpires’ clothing emblazoned with the NIACUS logo at the following attractive prices [correct at time of going to press]:

Blue or white shirt Long or Short Sleeve £12.50

Navy or White Blouson Fleece:  £25

Selection of trainers also available £30 - £60

Sets of light & heavy bails
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For orders & further details contact Sam at

[H] 028 9181 7880 [M] 078 6621 8407

PS:  He has an XL fleece & a couple of Size 18 shirts going at special knock-down prices.  
Why not give him a call?
NOTE:  All orders for next season need to be with Sam by the end of January!!



AND FINALLY  [Courtesy of our blog editor Alan Chambers]
The exasperated bowler turned to the umpire.

'What would happen if I called you a stupid old fool who couldn't make a good decision to save his life?'


'You would be fined and suspended.'
 
'And if I only thought it?'
 
'Nothing could be done.'
 
'Well, we'll leave it like that, shall we!'
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LAST DATE FOR ITEMS FOR INCLUSION IN NEXT EDITION   
FRIDAY 23 JANUARY 09
	Dates of Next Meetings:  Mon 12 Jan & Mon 9 Feb
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